NATIONAL PARK AUTHORITY

13th June 2012
Present:
Councillor JA Brinsden (Chair)

Messrs A Archer and D Ellis, Councillor P Harries, Mrs G Hayward, Councillors M James, Mrs L Jenkins, B Kilmister, Mrs A Lee, RM Lewis, PJ Morgan, R Owens and DWM Rees, Mr EA Sangster, Mrs M Thomas and Councillors AW Wilcox and M Williams.
(NPA offices, Llanion Park, Pembroke Dock: 11.40a.m. – 1.25p.m.)
1.
Disclosures of Interest

     No disclosures of interest were made.
2.
Chair’s announcements

     The Chair announced that he had had the honour and privilege of representing the National Park Authority at a service of thanksgiving to mark the Queen’s Diamond Jubilee at Llandaff Cathedral on the 26th April 2012.
3.
Minutes

     The minutes of the meeting held on the 28th March 2012 were presented for confirmation and signature.

     It was RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting held on the 28th March 2012 be confirmed and signed.
4.
Matters arising

Minute 10 – Variations to car park charges

     Referring to the above-mentioned minute, the Chief Executive reported that the National Park Authority had entered into an agreement with the Saundersfoot Harbour Commissioners in connection with the latter managing the Authority’s Regency car park.  The agreement was for one year only, when the management process would be reviewed.

     Discussions with Pembrokeshire County Council were continuing, but it was hoped that some progress could be made in the coming months.

     NOTED.
Minute 24 – Carew Castle Holdings

     Referring to the above-mentioned minute, it was reported that the necessary planning permissions for works to the Lesser Hall, the new reception facilities and to the car park had now been secured and the projects were being progressed.

     NOTED.

Minute 27 – Legal Services

     Referring to the above-mentioned minute, the Chief Executive reported that officers had been exploring several options for delivering legal services pending the Authority’s Solicitor’s forthcoming retirement.  Expressions of interest had been invited from the public sector although, unfortunately – of those who had expressed an interest – none were able to provide a complete package.  The private sector had then been approached, with three whole service and two partial service proposals being submitted for consideration.

     The information received was currently being considered and an update would be provided at the next meeting.

     NOTED.
5.
Development Management Committee – Reports of Meetings

     It was RESOLVED that the reports of the meetings of the Development Management Committee held on the 21st March 2012 and the 2nd April 2012 be received.

6.
Recreation and Tourism Review Committee – Report of Meeting


     It was RESOLVED that the report of the meeting of the Recreation and Tourism Review Committee held on the 28th March 2012 be adopted.

7.
Audit and Corporate Services Review Committee – Report of Meeting
     It was RESOLVED that the report of the meeting of the Audit and Corporate Services Review Committee held on the 9th May 2012 be adopted.
8.
Chief Executive Performance Review Panel – Reports of Meetings

     It was RESOLVED that the reports of the meetings of the Chief Executive Performance Review Panel held on the 21st March 2012 and the reconvened meeting of the 9th May 2012 be received.
9.
Substitution of Members – Audit and Corporate Services Review Committee


     It was reported that Councillor RM Lewis had been unable to attend the meeting of the Audit and Corporate Services Review Committee held on the 9th May 2012 and that Councillor PJ Morgan had attended in his place.


     The Administration and Democratic Services Manager reminded Members that County Council- and Welsh Government-appointed Members could substitute for fellow County Council- and Welsh Government-appointed Members respectively, provided that the substitution was agreed prior to the meeting and subsequently reported to the next Authority meeting.

     It was RESOLVED that the substitution of Councillor RM Lewis by Councillor PJ Morgan at the meeting of the Audit and Corporate Services Review Committee held on the 9th May 2012 be confirmed.
10.
Improvement Plan 2012/13 Part 1

     The Business and Performance Manager reported that, under National Assembly for Wales legislation, the Authority was required to publish a Corporate Strategy, which set out the Authority’s vision, its role and, in eight statements (or strategic outcomes), what the Authority wished to achieve through its activities over the next three years.  All work or activity undertaken by staff should contribute to achieving one or more of the strategic outcomes set out in the Corporate Strategy.

     In tandem with the Corporate Strategy process, the Authority was required to publish an Annual Improvement Plan which set out a number of Improvement Objectives, which complemented the adopted Corporate Strategy and which enabled the Authority to achieve its strategic outcomes.  The Annual Improvement Plan was made up of two Parts, with Part 1 setting out the actions, targets and measures needed to ensure that the Authority achieved its strategic outcomes.  Part 2 of the Improvement Plan set out how well the Authority had performed against the targets detailed in Part 1.

     He therefore presented to Members Part 1 of the Authority’s Improvement Plan and asked them to approve its content.

     Members asked a number of questions, mainly in relation to Strategic Outcomes 1 (The National Park is conserved for current and future generations) and 4 (Opportunities are provided for local people to live within the National Park) and the targets/measures set out to achieve these.  It was suggested that there was a need to review some of the Authority’s adopted policies, as circumstances had changed since their adoption.  Officers replied that a programme of revision was already in place and would come before Members in due course.

     It was RESOLVED that Part 1 of the Annual Improvement Plan be approved. 
11.
Wales Audit Office Regulatory Programme for Performance Audit 2012/13

     The Business and Performance Manager presented a report by the Wales Audit Office, which outlined the work to be delivered by and on behalf of the Auditor General under the Local Government (Wales) Measure 2009, the Local Government Act 1999 and Parts 2 and 3A of the Public Audit (Wales) Act 2004.  In effect, the document informed Members of the Wales Audit Office’s work programme to audit the Authority’s performance for the forthcoming financial year.

     It was RESOLVED that the report be received.
12.
Draft Supplementary Planning Guidance
     The Planning Officer (Park Direction) reminded Members that the Authority had adopted its Local Development Plan (LDP) in September 2010.  Since then, a number of Supplementary Planning Guidance had been adopted to support the policies and proposals of the LDP.  Further Guidance had now been prepared in relation to Accessibility and locating developments so as to minimise the demand for travel, particularly by private car.  This was one of the Key Policy Objectives of the Welsh Government and was set out in Planning Policy Wales.

     If the draft Supplementary Planning Guidance was approved that day, it would be circulated as part of a public consultation exercise and brought back before Members with a detailed report on all comments received as a result of that exercise and Officers’ comments on whether the comments raised could/should be incorporated into the final document.  Once the final document was adopted by Members, the Guidance would form a material planning consideration when deciding planning applications.

     It was reported that, whilst Officers acknowledged that the Welsh Government’s aspirations to minimise travel were admirable, it had to be recognised that the opportunities to achieve these were far more limited in rural areas.  For this reason, the draft Guidance set out a pragmatic approach, which also made allowances for other material planning considerations that might outweigh the need for non-car accessibility.

     The Planning Officer (Park Direction) then went on to refer to the Recreational and Leisure Activities Supplementary Planning Guidance that had been approved for public consultation in October 2011 and, in particular, to the Recreation Character Areas Map which had been incomplete at that time.  As a result, consultation on the Guidance had been delayed.  The Map was now presented to Members for approval in order that the public consultation exercise could commence.

     She went on to say that both documents, if approved, would be published for public consultation from July 2012 for a period of three months.  All responses would be brought to Members for consideration in due course.

     It was RESOLVED that the draft Supplementary Planning Guidance to the Local Development Plan on Accessibility and the Recreation Character Areas Map be approved for public consultation, subject to St Margaret’s Island being removed from the area classified as ‘Accessible Natural Islands’.
13.
Response to the Draft Supplementary Planning Guidance to the Pembrokeshire Coast National Park Local Development Plan
     The Head of Park Direction reminded Members that, at the Authority meeting held on the 12th October 2011, they had approved for public consultation two Supplementary Planning Guidance (SPG) documents; one on Siting and Design of Farm Buildings, with the other being an Addendum to the Renewable Energy SPG.
     It was reported that the public consultation process generated 55 comments from a total of 9 individuals and organisations; the main issues raised, together with the officer response were set out in Appendix A to the report before Members that day, with Appendix B providing a detailed printout of the representations made and the officer-recommended responses.  Appendix C to the report showed the resultant proposed changes to the draft SPG on Siting and Design of Farm Buildings and proposed changes to the previously adopted Renewable Energy SPG.  The Head of Park Direction added that officers had tried to accommodate as many changes as were appropriate/possible.  Members were also asked to note that the responses to comments made on the Addendum to the Renewable Energy SPG had resulted in changes being made to the main Renewable Energy SPG document adopted by the Authority in October 2011.
     It was RESOLVED:

(a)
that the under-mentioned Supplementary Planning Guidance to the Pembrokeshire Coast National Park Local Development Plan be adopted for development management purposes, subject to the amendments set out in Appendices A, B and C to the report of the Head of Park Direction:
(i)
Addendum to the Renewable Energy Supplementary Planning Guidance, and

(ii)
Siting and Design of Farm Buildings.

(b)
that the Renewable Energy Supplementary Planning Guidance adopted in October 2011 be updated as set out in Appendix C to the report of the Head of Park Direction.

14.
Freshwater East Boat Park Lease Renewal

     It was reported that the Authority’s land ownership at Freshwater East included a Boat Park and slipway close to the southern end of the beach, which was currently occupied by the Freshwater East Boatman and Fishermans Association occupied the Boat Park under a tenancy agreement.  The lease had expired in March 2011, but was currently being held over while negotiations for its renewal took place.
     The Estates Officer reported that the terms of a new lease had been provisionally agreed, and they reflected a 20 year full repairing and insuring lease effective from March 2012 at a commencing rental of £1,750 per annum.  The agreement would be reviewed every 5 years.  The terms also provided for the National Park Authority to manage the use of the slipway by all users, if and when required.
     It was RESOLVED that the Estates Officer be authorised to conclude the terms of the agreement with the Freshwater East Boatman and Fishermans Association on the above-mentioned terms.
15.
Marine Conservation Zones – potential site options for Welsh waters

     The Conservation Policy Officer reported that Welsh Government was currently consulting on ten potential sites for Highly Protected Marine Conservation Zones in Welsh waters.  His report to Members set out the background to the Authority’s involvement in marine management, the background to Welsh Government’s proposals and also set out for Members’ approval an outline response to the consultation.

     Members welcomed the principle of Highly Protected Marine Conservation Zones, as having a role to play in the network of marine protected areas, but had concerns about Welsh Government’s approach to the consultation.  Furthermore it was felt that the designation of some of the potential sites as Highly Protected Marine Conservation Zones would have a severe impact on people’s livelihoods and lifestyles, and on communities, for questionable ecological benefit.

     Members supported the continued protection and monitoring of the waters around Skomer Island and agreed that the Authority’s consultation response should propose that the existing Marine Nature Reserve boundary be considered for designation as a Highly Protected Marine Conservation Zone.  They did not support Welsh Government’s proposal to include Marloes Sands in the potential site, but agreed that Musselwick Sands might alternatively be included.  It was understood that Milford Haven Port Authority had invested in studies to ensure that dredge disposal did not significantly impact upon the Skomer Marine Nature Reserve and Members asked officers to clarify whether existing consents would be affected by any future proposed designation.

     Members were opposed to the further consideration of Dale as a potential site; the existing activities that occurred in and around that area of the coast were, in their opinion, vital to the local economy, while the area was already disturbed from moorings, anchorages and, potentially, from activities elsewhere in the Haven.  Members went on to argue that the inclusion of Dale, with its reliance on marine recreation, undermined the credibility of the selection process for potential sites, particularly since the area around Ramsey Island had been withdrawn due to its significance for tidal power generation.  They considered that there was a strong case for better protection and management of the Gann Flats, but that designation as a Highly Protected Marine Conservation Zone was not an appropriate means to achieve this.
     Concerns were also raised about the potential site South-west of Strumble, as the designation of a Marine Conservation Zone would force the small fishing boats working out of Abercastle and other such areas further offshore, again for questionable ecological gain.

     In conclusion, and as a general comment, Members considered that Welsh Government would need to ensure better protection of existing marine protected areas if UK ecosystem goals – to which the eventual Zones would contribute – were to be achieved.

     It was RESOLVED:

(a)
that the outline response drafted by the Conservation Policy Officer to Welsh Government’s Highly Protected Marine Conservation Zones consultation form the basis of the Authority’s final response, subject to the comments raised at the meeting, and
(b)
that the final draft of the response be circulated to Members for comment before submission to Welsh Government.
16.
Corporate Events
     It was reported that the Authority had been invited to attend a number of events during the forthcoming months.

     It was RESOLVED that the under-mentioned Members be authorised to attend the following events:
(a)
UK Association of National Parks Workshop 26th/27th June 2012 at York: Chair of the Authority, plus three Members;

(b)
Members’ National Induction Course 18th – 20th September 2012 at the Peak District: all newly appointed Members to the Authority;
(c)
National Parks Wales Annual Members’ Seminar 8th/9th October 2012 at Tenby: all Members, and

(d)
Europarc Conference 22nd – 25th October 2012 at Genk, Belgium: up to two Members.

17.
Members’ salaries 2012/13

     The Administration and Democratic Services Manager reminded Members that, under the Local Government (Wales) Measure 2011, the remit of the Independent Remuneration Panel for Wales had been extended to include National Park Authorities and Fire and Rescue Authorities.  This meant that Members’ allowances would, from now on, be determined by the Panel.
     She went on to say that the Panel had published its first Annual Report under its extended remit in December 2011, although the new arrangements where National Park Authorities were concerned did not come into force until the day of the Authorities’ Annual General Meeting.  The Panel were prescribing that Members would now be eligible to be paid a Salary, as opposed to an Allowance and that Special Responsibility Allowances would now be referred to as Senior Salaries.

     As a result, Members would receive £3,550 as a Basic Salary, unless they were in receipt of a Senior Salary, which would be payable to the under-mentioned offices:
Chair of the Authority

£8,875

Deputy Chair of the Authority
£5,920

Committee Chair (x2)

£5,920

     It was also pointed out that a local authority Member who was also a Council executive office holder could not, under the new arrangements, be remunerated for his/her role as a Member of the National Park Authority.
     Members were also informed that, under the new arrangements, the Authority was only able to pay four Senior Salaries in future and the report set out three options for payment.
     Mr D Ellis raised concerns about the fact that Members were having a pay award forced upon them when staff had had to endure pay freezes over recent years.  He wished to record the fact that he objected to the increase.  The Chief Executive stated that he firmly believed that Members should be remunerated for their work; the payment of a salary would, he hoped, encourage a wider audience to become involved in local government if the position was adequately reimbursed.
     It was RESOLVED:

(a)
that the Basic and Senior Salaries as determined by the Independent Remuneration Panel for Wales be noted, and
(b)
that the following offices be authorised to receive a Senior Salary:


Chair of the National Park Authority;


Deputy Chair of the National Park Authority, and


Chair of the Development Management Committee.

18.
Scrutiny

     Members were reminded that, over the previous year, a joint project had been undertaken by Members of both the Pembrokeshire Coast and Brecon Beacons National Park Authorities to explore a framework for enabling the Authorities to better scrutinise its work.
     As a result of the project, both Members and Officers built up a better understanding of scrutiny and looked at developing methodology that would work in a non-Executive environment.  The Members involved believed that it had been an extremely useful process and that a formal framework would be of benefit to the work of the Authority.

     In order to ensure that all Members could be involved in the scrutiny process, the report before Members that day recommended that two Scrutiny Committees of nine Members each be established, with the second Committee commencing a review when the first had completed its task.  The report also suggested Terms of Reference for the Scrutiny Committee.
     It was reported that the proposed model would enable the Authority to administer its own scrutiny process, although the option was available of including Members of other Authorities or even members of the public on the Scrutiny Committees.
     The Chief Executive stated that areas for scrutiny would now have to be considered and he suggested that a report be presented to the August meeting of the Authority for consideration by Members.
     Mr EA Sangster and Councillor M Williams welcomed the report and the introduction of a more formal scrutiny process into the work of the Authority.  However, they asked for reassurance that sufficient resources would be made available to ensure that the process would operate effectively.  The Chief Executive replied that, as the process was new to the Authority, it was difficult to envisage what resources would be needed.  However, the matter would be reviewed in 18 months’ time to analyse how the process was progressing.

     It was RESOLVED:

(a)
that two Scrutiny Committees be established and that the Terms of Reference appended to the report of the Administration and Democratic Services Manager be adopted, and

(b)
that the priority areas to be considered as part of the scrutiny process be agreed at the meeting of the National Park Authority scheduled to be held on the 8th August 2012.

19.
Urgent business

     It was RESOLVED that by reason of special circumstances, the following item be raised as a matter of urgency, pursuant to Section 100(B)(4)(b) of the Local Government Act 1972.

20.
Land at Sageston north side

     The Chief Executive reported that conditional planning permission had now been granted for development of the Authority’s land at Sageston.  In order to meet the stipulated conditions, officers had developed and actioned a plan for managing the site.  A report would be presented to Members in due course with regard to the disposal of the site.

     It was RESOLVED that the action taken by officers in the above-mentioned matter be confirmed.
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